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- Concept Note -

Date and Venue:
15 – 16 December 2008, Room CRII, Vienna International Center, Vienna, Austria
Convened by:
Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, in cooperation with  the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), the International Labour Office (ILO) and the Independent Expert on Minority Issues
Hosted by:

The Austrian Government
Context
The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) has increasingly recognized the need to enhance its assistance and provide practical guidance on implementing human rights principles and provisions for those working in the field. The relationship between minorities and national police forces has been the focus of interventions and statements at meetings of the UN Working Group on Minorities and the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, with repeated complaints by minority representatives of oppressive treatment.  One possible response to these difficulties has been to work towards greater integration of members of minorities into policing institutions at a national or local/community level. Some experiences indicate that such efforts to make the police service more representative of the community it serves can facilitate communication and cooperation between police and minority communities, improve relations and trust among different communities and also increase the overall operational effectiveness of the police. 
In 2005, OHCHR engaged a consultant to prepare a first paper on integration with diversity in policing, criminal justice and security.  This paper was submitted as a UN document and considered at the 12th session of the former UN Working Group on Minorities in 2006.
 Subsequently, the Working Group on Minorities with the Independent Expert on Minority Issues recommended that this paper be reviewed through the organization of a series of regional expert meetings.
  
Objectives 
The objective of the meeting with representatives of the police and international experts on the issue of integration with diversity in policing is to consider the guidance note on the practical application of human rights principles and provisions and to share good experiences and proposals for further action. 

The focus of the meeting is on:   
· Sharing of good experiences and lessons learned in relation to inclusion with diversity in policing (including relevance and comprehensiveness of good and less good practices, usefulness of proposals on practical implementation and guidelines for action outlined in the guidance note)

· Reviewing principles and standards set out in the guidance note and their relevance, comprehensiveness and applicability in all regions of the world

· Consideration of recommendations for follow-up, including the value of the guidance note and training programmes for police
Outcome
· Preparing a report of the seminar summarizing the good practices and lessons shared and proposals for further action

· Revision of the guidance note for possible publication if deemed appropriate
Participants 

Participants will include 10 representatives of the national police and related institutions from all UN regions as well as representatives of the OHCHR, UNODC and ILO and of a small number of relevant inter-governmental and non-governmental organizations and Permanent Missions to the United Nations.
Format
Discussions will be held in a roundtable format and will be conducted in an informal and free-flowing manner aimed at generating an inter-active dialogue. The meeting will be facilitated by the OHCHR and a report will be drafted by the secretariat for endorsement by the experts.
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- Agenda -

Tuesday 15 January 2008

 Introduction

9:00-9:30

Welcome and Opening remarks 

- Mr Georg Heindl, the Austrian Ministry of European and International Affairs 
- Mr Timothy Lemay, UNODC

- Mr Martin Oelz, ILO

9:30-9:40
Outline of the agenda, objectives of the consultation and statement on behalf of the Independent Expert on Minority Issues
· Mr Julian Burger, OHCHR

9:40-9:50

Introduction of the contents of the guidance note

· Mr Tom Hadden, author of the note
9:50-10:30

Introduction of participants
10:30-10:45

Coffee break

Part One -
Sharing of good experiences and lessons learned 

Session One-
Presentations by the representatives of national police forces
10:45-11:45
-
Ms Kasanita Seruvatu (Samoa/Fiji)
· Mr K Radhakrishnan (India)
· Mr Shoaib Suddle (Pakistan)
· Mr Fernando Oliveira Queiroz Segovia (Brazil)
11:45-12:00

Discussion

12:00- 14:00
Lunch break

14:00-14:45
-
Mr Richard Blaise Eboa Ebouele (Cameroun)
· Ms Peace Abdallah Ibekwe (Nigeria)

· Mr Pieter Cronje (South Africa)
14:45-15:00

Discussion
15:00-15:15


Coffee break
15:15-16:00
-
Mr Mark Reber (Northern Ireland)
· Ms Gwenneth Marie Boniface (Canada)

· Mr Gyorgy Makula (Hungary)
16:00-16:15

Discussion
Session Two-
Presentations by representatives of intergovernmental organizations
16:15-16:45
-
Mr Martin Oelz, ILO

· Mr Timothy Lemay, UNODC

· Mr Dmitri Alechkevitch, Office of the OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities

16:45-17:00

Discussion and closing remarks

18:30
Cocktail reception hosted by the Austrian Ministry of European and International Affairs with an opening speech by Ambassador Johannes Kyrle, the Secretary General of Foreign Affairs 
Wednesday 16 January 2008

Session Two-
Presentations by representatives of intergovernmental organizations (continued)
9:00-9:40
-
Mr Manuel Marion, OSCE Strategic Police Matters 




Unit
· Mr Blaz Mamuza, OSCE Regional Network on Hate Crime Prevention and Investigation
· Mr Patrick Atayero, United Nations Department of Peacekeeping Operations
· Mr Rudolf Battisti, Vienna Police Department
9:40-9:55

Discussion
Part Two -
Review of challenges and opportunities for integration with diversity in policing and way forward 

9:55-10:10
Recapitulation of the main points raised during participants’ presentations and way forward
· Mr Tom Hadden

10:10-16:15
Thematic discussions and recommendations on the following 4 topic areas:

10:10-11:00
Topic 1: Diversity in recruitment into the police and in promotion and retention efforts 
11:00-11:10

Coffee break

11:10-12:00
Topic 2: Dialogue and practical cooperation with minority communities
12:00-14:00

Lunch break
14:00-15:00
Topic 3: Training and Implementation of Strategies for Policing with Diversity
15:00-15:15

Coffee break
15:15-16:15
Topic 4: Monitoring and Oversight of the Processes of Change
16:15-16:40
Summary of the two days discussions
· Mr Tom Hadden

16:40-16:55
Final questions, answers and comments
16:55-17:00

Closing remarks 
· Mr Julian Burger
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- List of participants -
Selected representatives of the national police and related institutions

Ms Gwenneth Marie Boniface, Deputy Chief Inspector, Garda Siochana Inspectorate in Republic of Ireland, former superintendent and inspector with the Ontario Provincial Police, Canada, E-mail: gwen.boniface@gsinsp.ie
Mr Pieter Cronje, former Brigadier-General (Director) of South African Police, and first head of its Human Rights Unit during transition in South Africa (1994-2002), E-mail: pietercronje@rocketmail.com, cronjepieter@hotmail.com
Mr Richard Blaise Eboa Ebouele, Chief of the bureau in charge of police commissioners and officers management, Camerounian national police, E-mail: blaiseeboa@yahoo.fr
Ms Peace Abdallah Ibekwe, Assistant Commissioner of Police - Administration in Nigeria, E-mail: totality7@yahoo.com
Mr Gyorgy Makula, Crime and Liaison Officer, Crime Prevention Department of Budapest Police Headquarters, Hungary, E-mail: makulagyorgy@gmail.com
Mr K. Radhakrishnan, Inspector General of Police, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India, E-mail: radhakrishnan_ips@yahoo.co.in
Mr Mark Reber, Senior Inspector of the Garda Siochana Inspectorate in Republic of Ireland, E-mail: Mark.Reber@gsinsp.ie
Mr Fernando Oliveira Queiroz Segovia, Chief of the Division of Social and Political Affairs of the Federal Police in Brasil and of the Service for the Repression of Crimes against Indigenous Communities, E-mail: Fernando.fqso@dpf.gov.br
Ms Kasanita Seruvatu, Training Adviser, Samoa Police Project, E-mail: kseruvatu@yahoo.com, kseruvatu@connect.com.fj
Mr Muhammad Shoaib Suddle, Director of the National Police Bureau in Pakistan, E-mail: dsuddle@yahoo.com
Representatives of intergovernmental organisations
Mr Dmitri Alechkevitch, Political Adviser to the OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities, E-mail: Dmitri.Alechkevitch@hcnm.org 
Ms Ilona Alexander, Associate Human Rights Officer, Indigenous Peoples and Minorities Unit, Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), E-mail: ialexander@ohchr.org

Ms María Amor Martín Estébanez, Legal Officer, Legal Services, Office of the Secretary General, OSCE, E-mail: maria.martin-estebanez@osce.org

Mr Patrick Atayero, Deputy Chief, Strategic Policy and Development Section, Police Division, Office of Rule of Law and Security Institutions, Department of Peacekeeping Operations, United Nations, New York, USA, E-mail: atayero@un.org
Mr Julian Burger, Coordinator, Indigenous Peoples and Minorities Unit, Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), E-mail: jburger@ohchr.org

Ms Joanna Goodey, the EU Agency for Fundamental Rights, E-mail: Joanna.GOODEY@fra.europa.eu
Ms Karolina Gudmundsson, Inter-Agency Affairs Officer, Office of the Director for Policy Analysis and Public Affairs, United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), Vienna, E-mail: Karolina.Gudmundsson@unodc.org
Mr Timothy Lemay, Chief, Rule of Law Section, Human Security Branch, Division for Operations, United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Vienna, E-mail: Timothy.Lemay@unodc.org
Mr Blaz Mamuza, OSCE Regional Network on Hate Crime Prevention and Investigation, E-mail: bmamuza@mup.hr
Mr Manuel Marion, Deputy Head, OSCE Strategic Police Matters Unit, E-mail: Manuel.Marion@osce.org
Mr Martin Oelz, Equality, Migrant Workers, and Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Team, International Labour Standards Department, International Labour Office, Geneva, E-mail: oelz@ilo.org

Representatives of the host government

Mr Rudolf Battisti, Lieutenant Colonel of the Viennese Police responsible for human resource management and Project manager of the project on "recruiting promoters with migrant backgrounds" organized jointly with the City of Vienna, E-mail:  Rudolf.BATTISTI@polizei.gv.at
Mr Georg Heindl, Head of the Minority Issues Unit of the Austrian Ministry of European and International Affairs, E-mail: Georg.HEINDL@bmeia.gv.at
Ambassador Johannes Kyrle, the Secretary General of Foreign Affairs, the Austrian Ministry of European and International Affairs
Ms Erika Wietinger, Colonel from the Austrian Police, President of the European Network of Policewomen, E-mail: Erika.Wietinger@bmi.gv.at

Representatives of Governments and Permanent Missions to the United Nations in Vienna

Ms Vesna Baus, Minister Counselor at the Permanent Mission of the Republic of Croatia to the OSCE, UN and International organizations in Vienna, E-mail: vbaus@mvp.hr

Ms Osmawani Binti, Second Secretary at the Permanent Mission of Malaysia in Vienna

Mr Gerardo Guiza, Permanent Mission of Mexico in Vienna, E-mail: gguiza@embamex.or.at 

Mr Terra Mokhtar, Permanent Mission of Algeria in Vienna, E-mail: terramokhtar@yahoo.fr 

Mr Nor’ Azam Mohd. Idrus, Second Secretary at the Permanent Mission of Malaysia in Vienna, E-mail: norazam@kln.gov.my
Ms Cristina Palaghie, Expert in the Romanian Ministry of Interior and Administrative Reform, E-mail: dj-international@mira.gov.ro
Representatives of non-governmental organisations and other entities

Ms Rebekah Delsol, Open Society Justice Initiative, E-mail: rdelsol@justiceinitiative.org 
Mr Tom Hadden, Professor of Law, Queen’s University, Belfast, E-mail: t.hadden@qub.ac.uk
Mr Yaqub Masih, General Secretary of ‘New Horizons’ of the UK Asian Christian Fellowship (UKACF), E-mail: ukasianchristians@hotmail.com
Ms Rachel Neild, Open Society Justice Initiative, E-mail: rneild@justiceinitiative.org

Mr Robin Oakley, European Dialogue, E-mail: oakley@easynet.co.uk
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Gwen Boniface served thirty years in policing in Canada rising to the rank of Commissioner of the Ontario Provincial Police.  During her eight years as Commissioner, she instituted many award-winning programs with emphasis in community relations and recruitment outreach.   She is a recipient of the Order of Ontario for her work with First Nation communities.  She has served as a member of the Law Commission of Canada and as an adjunct professor at University of Western Ontario Law School. In 2006, she received an Honorary Doctorate of Letters from Nippissing University.  She is currently serving with the Garda Inspectorate in the Republic of Ireland overseeing the modernization of Ireland's National Police Service.
Pieter Cronje studied law and holds a Masters degree in Human Rights Law. Worked for 13 years in the South African Police Service (SAPS) and in 1994 after the first democratic elections started the first Human Rights Unit in the SAPS. Developed a National Human Rights Training package that included diversity training and material on human rights and policing in 5 different South African languages. For the past 7 years worked as an international human rights consultant in the field of law enforcement in more than 30 countries where he was involved in human rights training and training development that included diversity and related issues.  
Richard Blaise Eboa Ebouele is the Chief of the bureau in charge of police commissioners and officers management in the human resources unit at the general delegation for national security (headquarters of the Camerounian national police). He is a former human rights and governance professional trainee with the United Nations Subregional Center for Human Rights and Democracy in Central Africa. He is interested in the situation of minorities and their problems of accessing the police. 
Tom Hadden is an emeritus professor at the Human Rights Centre at Queens University Belfast. Until recently he was a Commissioner of the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission. He has presented a number of working papers at the former UN Working Group on Minorities on the issues of integration and autonomy for minorities and was asked to prepare the draft toolkit on Integration with Diversity in Security, Policing and Criminal Justice for the 12th session of the Working Group in 2006.
Peace Abdallah Ibekwe is an Assistant Commissioner of Police - Administration in Nigeria where she oversees recruitment and implementation of policies within the Command. Previously she has served in Lagos State Command in the Motor Traffic Division and the Crime Section, in the Secretariat of the Inspector-General of Police and the Force Secretary Office and as a Personal Assistant to the National Security Adviser. She is one of the pioneer set of officers trained on community policing in Nigeria. She has served across the country and has experience of different ethnic and religious dimensions. 

György Makula is a crime and liaison officer in the Budapest Metropolitan Police, founder and the secretary general of Fraternal Association of European Roma Law Enforcement Officers (more information: www.faerleo.com), the first organization of Romani police officers in Europe. He is working for a better relationship of the police force and the Romani community. His main aims are: to raise the number of young Romani people in the police and reduce prejudices against the Roma and stereotypes of Romani criminality. Captain Makula studied the work of the National Black Police Association in the UK and the USA and the crime prevention strategies of supranational organisation (UN, OSCE, Council of Europe, EU). He has participated as an expert in a numerous of international police cooperation programmes, especially as relates to diversity, crime prevention issues, ethnic conflict management and migration.

Krishnasamy Radhakrishnan joined the Indian Police Service in 1983 through an All-India competitive examination. For 20 years he has served in various field assignments and for 4 years in the State’s Anti-Corruption Bureau. His field assignments mainly include communally hypersensitive places and he has been sent as a trouble-shooter to bring about normalcy between the minority Muslims/Christians and the majority Hindus. Recognising his outstanding work to integrate minorities with the rest of the community, the Government of India decorated him with the President of India’s Police Medal for Meritorious Service in 1998. The International Association of Chiefs of Police awarded him the Community Policing Award in 2002. He has developed an innovative training model to train the police personnel in managing religious relations for which he was awarded the prestigious “Queen’s Award for Innovation in Police Training & Development in 2004”. The same Queen’s Award was awarded to him in 2002 as well for his pioneering work towards the Empowerment of Women Police. He has handled religious fundamentalism, terrorism, left-wing extremism, and linguistic chauvinism and caste conflicts.    
Mark Reber is currently seconded to the Garda Siochana Inspectorate from the Royal Canadian Mounted Police, where he held a variety of posts since becoming a member in 1994. Prior to taking up the position of Senior Inspector with the Inspectorate, Mark was Chief of Staff to the Oversight Commissioner for Policing Reform in Northern Ireland from 2002 until 2006. As Chief of Staff Mark managed the work and staff of the Oversight Commissioner as well as acting as a principal contact with the Police Service of Northern Ireland, the Policing Board, Police Ombudsman and various other government and international agencies. Mark’s professional interests are institutional governance and compliance monitoring, police management and discipline, and international policing reform. He holds a BA from the University of Toronto and an MA from Carleton University.
Fernando Oliveira Queiroz Segovia was the Head of Immigration Service in the Brazilian state of Espirito Santo between 1996 and 1999, Head of the Brazilian National Immigration Service between the years of 1999 and 2002, Head of the Office of Operations with Special Weapons and Tactics in 2004, and Head of the National Office of Weapons between the years 2005 and 2007. Since 2007 he acts as the Chief of the Division of Social and Political Affairs of the Federal Police in Brazil and of the Service for the Repression of Crimes against Indigenous Communities.

Kasanita Seruvatu has been involved in the area of police recruitment and training in Fiji and the Pacific for more than 10 years.  During those years, two were spent as Director of Training & Education in the Fiji Police. In this role she was responsible for the selection of new police recruits into the organisation and ensuring that there was a balance in the recruitment of personnel in regards to race and gender (since Fiji is a multi ethnic and multicultural society).  Her work in the Solomon Islands also included encouraging police women to take an active role in police training and operations. Her current role as the Training Adviser for the Samoa Police includes, in addition to devising training programs, also the empowerment of police women to take up challenging roles in the organisation.
Muhammad Shoaib Suddle is Director General of National Police Bureau of Pakistan. He holds a PhD in white-collar crime from Cardiff University (Wales). He began his police career in 1973 and has held several key positions both at operational and strategic level in the Police Service of Pakistan. Before he moved to his present job, he commanded the Balochistan police for three years. Mr Suddle has contributed extensively to reshaping policing policy in Pakistan. He is regarded as a leading police reform expert. He is a visiting criminal justice expert at the United Nations Asia and Far East Institute on Crime Prevention and Treatment of Offenders (UNAFEI), Tokyo; advisor, Turkish National Police; and a resource person with many national and international organisations, including UNODC. He is also Executive Director of Asia Crime Prevention Foundation Pakistan. In 2000, Mr Suddle was seconded to work as a consultant in the National Reconstruction Bureau of Pakistan where he co-authored the Police Order 2002, which replaced the 141-year-old police law in Pakistan. As Director General, National Police Bureau, he acts as Secretary of both the National Public Safety Commission (the top police oversight body in Pakistan) and the National Police Management Board (the top professional body of police chiefs). Mr Suddle is currently also involved in the preparation of a National Action Plan for minorities in Pakistan.
� See E/CN.4/Sub.2/AC.5/2006/WP.1.


� See A/HRC/Sub.1/58/19, para.52 B.6.


� Facilitators for the topics will be identified in the course of the meeting.
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